HIAWATHA PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION 
REGULAR MEETING
January 28, 2013
The Hiawatha Planning and Zoning Commission met in regular session on January 28, 2013. Chairperson, Dale Schroth called the meeting to order at 6:00 P.M. Members present: Gilbert Lawrence, Don Mohler, Mark Ross, Mary Conrad, Tom Willie and Keith Sams. Staff present: Community Development Director, Mark Powers, Assistant Building Official, Jim Fisher, Building Inspector, Chris Lauderdale, Engineering Coordinator, John Bender, City Engineer, Dick Ransom. Guests in attendance: Dan Schmidt, Emit Rasmussen and Jim Ketchum.
Commission Member Keith Sams moved to approve the agenda, second by Don Mohler. Motion carried. 

Commission Member Keith Sams moved to approve the November 26, 2012 minutes, second by Gilbert Lawrence. Motion carried.
Consider the Resolution for approval of the Site Plan Submitted by Schnoor- Bonifazi for St. Lukes Medical Clinic located at 400 Blairs Ferry Rd., Hiawatha, Iowa.
Don Mohler asked if the issues with the oxygen tanks have been resolved. Mark Powers stated that they were resolved and explained that the tanks were to be used for the new hyperbaric chambers.
There were no further comments from the commission.

Commission Member, Keith Sams moved to recommend approval of the site Plan Submitted by Schnoor- Bonifazi for St. Lukes Medical Clinic located at 400 Blairs Ferry Rd., Hiawatha, Iowa, second by Don Mohler.
Roll call vote: MARK ROSS, MARY CONRAD, GILBERT LAWRENCE, DON MOHLER, KEITH SAMS, DALE SCHROTH AND TOM WILLIE.

AYES: MARY CONRAD, GILBERT LAWRENCE, DON MOHLER, MARK ROSS, KEITH SAMS, DALE SCHROTH AND TOM WILLIE 

NAYS: NONE.
ABSENT: NONE

Motion Carried
Resolution #13-001 Passed

Consider the Resolution for approval of the Site Plan Submitted by James Macek located at 735 Kacena Rd., Hiawatha, Iowa.
Don Mohler asked if all the fire departments concerns have been resolved. Mark Powers stated that the concerns with the “turnaround” have been addressed and resolved. Mark Powers stated that the concern with the sprinkler system has been resolved and referred to a letter dated January 23, 2013 from Brian Macek. The letter states that the building will be used for metal fabrication (F2 Use Group). It also states that there would be office space on the premises to support the metal fabrication (B Use Group)
There were no further comments from the commission.

Commission Member Mark Ross moved to approve the Site Plan Submitted by James Macek located at 735 Kacena Rd., Hiawatha, Iowa, second by Gilbert Lawrence. Motion carried. 
Roll call vote: MARK ROSS, MARY CONRAD, GILBERT LAWRENCE, DON MOHLER, KEITH SAMS, DALE SCHROTH AND TOM WILLIE.

AYES: MARY CONRAD, GILBERT LAWRENCE, DON MOHLER, MARK ROSS, KEITH SAMS, DALE SCHROTH AND TOM WILLIE 

NAYS: NONE.
ABSENT: NONE

Motion Carried
Resolution #13-002 Passed

Consider the Resolution for approval of the Sign Plan submitted Ultra Lawn located at 780 Kacena Rd., Hiawatha, Iowa.
There were no comments from the commission.

Commission Member Don Mohler moved to approve the Sign Plan submitted Ultra Lawn located at 780 Kacena Rd., Hiawatha, Iowa, second by Gilbert Lawrence. Motion carried. 
Roll call vote: MARK ROSS, MARY CONRAD, GILBERT LAWRENCE, DON MOHLER, KEITH SAMS, DALE SCHROTH AND TOM WILLIE.

AYES: MARY CONRAD, GILBERT LAWRENCE, DON MOHLER, MARK ROSS, KEITH SAMS, DALE SCHROTH AND TOM WILLIE 

NAYS: NONE.
ABSENT: NONE

Motion Carried
Resolution #13-003 Passed

Public Hearing- to consider Resolution for recommendation to City Council for the rezoning submitted by Charles and Robin LeGrand located at 655 N. Center Point Rd., Hiawatha, Iowa from A (Agricultural) to C-3 (Highway Commercial District).

Chairperson, Dale Schroth opened the hearing at 6:05pm.

Dale Schroth asked if there is anyone present that would like to speak in opposition to the rezoning. There were no comments made. Don Mohler then commented to the fact that Pate Asphalt did submit a letter of opposition.
Dale Schroth then asked if there was anyone that would like to make a case for the rezoning. Dan Schmidt and Emmett Rasmussen took the podium. Dan Schmidt explained that what was being proposed is a used car sales lot. He went on to explain that there is already a house and 2(two) garages on the lot. He proposed that they would keep the house and one of the garages and would pave more than half the lot for car sales. 
Mark Ross asked if they could explain the “phase 1” and “phase 2” plan.  Dan Schmidt explained that the first phase would include paving. He went on to say that phase one could be the only phase that happens at this property. They hope that both phases can be completed and wanted to present the entire project as a whole for that reason.
Mark Ross stated that the plan showed the removal of some barb-wired fence and asked if it would be replaced. Emit Rasmussen stated that it would be replaced with a privacy fence, “something nice” he stated. Mark Ross went on to say that he did read the letter from P&N concerning the Nature Trail going by there; the privacy fence may address some of their concerns. 
Mark Ross also asked about the existing well that is on the property and whether it would be abandoned. Mark Powers stated that would have to done with approval by the water department. Because of re-development, they would have to hook to city water, they have to pay a hook up fee and they would have to abandon or disconnect the water from the house to prevent a cross connection between the well and city services. Emit Rasmussen stated that this cost was included in their budget and is part of the over-all plan. Emit Rasmussen then asked if they could still use the well to wash cars on the lot. Mark Powers stated that they could use it provided there would not be cross connection inside the house itself. Mark Ross clarified by asking if they could use the well for irrigation or whatever. Mark Powers replied by saying that would need to be submit when they get through the actual building plans for the house. A plan would need to be submitted showing what they plan to do with that.
Don Mohler asked how many cars they planned to have on the lot. Dan Schmidt stated they would like to have thirty(30) to fifty(50) cars on the lot. Don Mohler then asked where he planned on loading and unloading the vehicles. Emit Rasmussen stated that they usually buy from local dealers and would deliver the vehicles themselves. To clarify, Don Mohler asked if they would have any vehicles delivered by truck. Emit Rasmussen then stated that that would not be an issue since they pick-up and deliver their own vehicles.

Mark Powers then asked if they stated they would have thirty(30) to fifty(50) cars. Emit Rasmussen stated that was correct. Mark Powers then stated that they only had enough parking places to accommodate 31 vehicles. Emit Rasmussen stated that they also wanted to use the space against the fence and also by the island. Mark Powers stated that from the Community Development Departments standpoint, we would expect the cars to be parked in the vicinity of where they are located on the approved site plan.
Don Mohler stated that one of his concerns is, considering this is a half acre and one of the last buffers between the trail and the trailer park, that C-3 would be an appropriate rezoning for this property. 
Jim Ketchum asked to comment on the rezoning. He stated that he owned the property located at 705 North Center Point Road, Hiawatha, Iowa called Cornerstone Press. He stated he had more of a site plan issue than a rezoning issue. He explained that he has a concern about the fence and the buffer between the properties. There is now a row of trees that provide shade to his parking lot in that location. He is also concerned with the amount of evening and weekend visitors this type of business will attract.
Chairperson, Dale Schroth closed the hearing at 6:15pm
Dale Schroth then asked if there were any comments or concerns from the Board.

Keith Sams asked Mark Powers if he could explain the surrounding zoning. He went on to say that he understood that the property directly to the north is C-3. Mark Powers agreed. Keith Sams then went on to say that there is a mobile home park to the east. Mark Powers clarified that it is the east and northeast. He went on to say that there is an empty piece of ground that’s owned by Cedar Graphics, that is zoned C-ORS and is basically the end of Northwood Drive. Keith Sams then stated that the C-ORS would be a more typical buffer between commercial and residential. Mark Powers stated that is what the board has used in the past; C-ORS or C-2 to be a buffer for residential. Keith Sams then stated that his concern with the request is if they are jumping a bit and shouldn’t we consider a softer transition. 
Commission Member, Don Mohler moved to Recommend to the City Council for approval of the Rezoning Request submitted by Charles and Robin LeGrand located at 655 North Center Point Rd., Hiawatha, IA. Second by Keith Sams.
Roll call vote: MARK ROSS, MARY CONRAD, GILBERT LAWRENCE, DON MOHLER, KEITH SAMS, DALE SCHROTH AND TOM WILLIE.
AYES:MARK ROSS

NAYS: MARY CONRAD, GILBERT LAWRENCE, DON MOHLER, KEITH SAMS, DALE SCHROTH AND TOM WILLIE 

ABSENT: NONE

Motion Carried
Resolution #13-004 Denied
Consider the resolution approving the Site Plan by Brain Engineering for Charles and Robin LeGrand located at 655 N. Center Point Rd., Hiawatha, Iowa.
After it was suggested to consider side tabling the site plan until Council took action on the rezoning, Mr. Rasmussen and Dan Schmidt requested to table the site plan.

There were no comments from the commission.

Commission Member Don Mohler moved to recommend tabling the site plan until the outcome of the City Council meeting, Second by Gilbert Lawrence. Motion carried. 
Roll call vote: MARK ROSS, MARY CONRAD, GILBERT LAWRENCE, DON MOHLER, KEITH SAMS, DALE SCHROTH AND TOM WILLIE.

AYES: MARY CONRAD, GILBERT LAWRENCE, DON MOHLER, MARK ROSS, KEITH SAMS, DALE SCHROTH AND TOM WILLIE 

NAYS: NONE.
ABSENT: NONE

Motion Carried
Resolution #13-005 Passed

Commission Member, Don Mohler moved to adjourn the meeting at 6:25 p.m., second by Keith Sams. Motion carried.
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Dale Schroth, Chairperson
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Jennifer Goerg, Community Development Clerk
